KH offers county $2.6 million to take EMS
County would run EMS starting July 1, give up interest in KershawHealth property
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KershawHealth is offering to make a “one-time and final payment” of $2.636 million for Kershaw County to take over emergency medical services (EMS). The KershawHealth Board of Trustees voted, 8-1, to make the offer following an executive session at the end of its meeting Monday night. Board Vice Chair Dr. Tallulah Holmstrom cast the lone “no” vote.
KershawHealth would make the payment at the closing of a pending $36 million transaction with Capella Healthcare of Franklin, Tenn., which will then run the healthcare organization in a partnership with MUSC Health of Charleston. MUSC Health is the patient care arm of the Medical University of South Carolina. The deal is set to close by March 31.
In exchange for the payment, KershawHealth wants the county to take over EMS operations at 12:01 a.m. July 1. Additionally, the hospital wants the county to “quit-claim” -- essentially give up -- all interest in any real or personal property used for hospital operations to KershawHealth. An examination of KershawHealth’s history in July 2013 revealed parts of the hospital are directly or at least jointly owned by the county.
Trustee Derial Ogburn made the motion to make the offer to the county.
“EMS will be managed and run by KershawHealth until midnight June 30, 2015, at which time KershawHealth shall permanently cease all operations of EMS,” Ogburn read from a prepared motion provided to the Chronicle-Independent following the vote.
Kershaw County Council’s agenda for Tuesday night included further discussion on funding for and delivery of EMS. It was unknown at press time Tuesday afternoon whether the discussion would include consideration of KershawHealth’s offer. The C-I will have a full report on Tuesday’s meeting in Friday’s edition.
If council accepts the offer, it will end a public dispute about how EMS would be handled following Capella’s lease/purchase of KershawHealth.
The county asked KershawHealth to make a $3 million payment at the Capella closing in order to cover the costs of operating EMS for the first 21 months after the Capella deal closes. The request was made public when Kershaw County Council released to the media a copy of a Jan. 16 letter from County Attorney Ken DuBose to KershawHealth’s attorney, David Summer, as an addendum to council’s proposed Jan. 27 agenda. In response, KershawHealth released a copy of Summer’s Jan. 22 reply to DuBose, along with emails between DuBose, Summer and Andy Slusser, Capella’s executive vice president for acquisitions and development. In the emails, Slusser said Capella also believes the county should run EMS.
KershawHealth previously asked the county to take over EMS in April 2013. At the time, hospital officials said they were losing an average of $846,000 a year on EMS operations. During a Jan. 26 interview, Summer said the loss had since narrowed to an average $700,000 annual deficit.
Summer also said KershawHealth’s board needs all its current cash on hand and Capella’s payment to meet bond, pension and other obligations. Any remaining funds -- as detailed in a letter of intent between Capella and KershawHealth -- is supposed to be set aside in trust during the term of Capella’s 40-year lease. Summer said the board would need the trust money to buy back the hospital during or at the end of the lease.
Capella’s $36 million offer includes a $9 million reduction from the original sale price of $45 million. For the $36 million, Capella will lease all of KershawHealth’s real estate and purchase all its other assets. It would then collaborate with MUSC Health to operate the hospital as part of its recently formed Midlands HealthONE Network, which includes Carolina Pines Regional Medical Center in Hartsville. Capella purchased Carolina Pines in December for a reported $75 million.
During the open portion of Monday’s meeting, CEO Terry Gunn said due diligence between KershawHealth and Capella is in its third week and going well. He said most documents used in the process have been “uploaded.”
“It’s upwards of 30,000 pages; that’s the latest count, and we’ve had at least -- give or take -- 20 on-site visits so far in the first three weeks, with more to come,” Gunn said.
He said in addition to Capella/MUSC officials, the audit firm of Ernst & Young is acting in a validation capacity for Capella to make sure everything is accurate.
“All that said, with all the activity, we said we were going to run this through and hoping to bring it to fruition by March 31, and I’d say we’re at least on schedule and maybe just a shade ahead of schedule. I don’t want to give away too much, but I think, right now, everything looks really good, and things are matching up well,” Gunn said. “You would be proud of everyone they’ve talked with … have been very well prepared, very knowledgeable and pretty up to speed on their operations in their respective departments. You should be very proud of the way folks are representing us with outsiders that are coming in.”
(Coming Friday, a look at other matters brought up during Monday night’s KershawHealth board meeting.)
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